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etail prices for Choice beef at $4.24 per
R pound were up 1.7 percent from April

2008 but down 1.3 percent from May
2007. Retail beef prices for January-May were
up 0.7 percent from 12 months earlier.

Only the processor and retailer benefited from
these higher retail prices. The retailer-processor
margin for January-May was up 9.5 percent
from last year. The packers' margin was down
10.7 percent for these five months and the
prices for fed steers for the five-market area
were down 2.4 percent from 2007.

Most of the increase in prices that will result
from the higher feed grain prices are still in the
future. Just how long it will take to work the
numbers down is not known but at least a year
or more. The North American cow herd on Jan-
uary 1 was down only 0.6 percent from 12
months earlier.

Cow slaughter for 2008 through week ending
May 31 was up 4.8 percent from 2007 and up
20.7 percent from 2006. Dairy cow slaughter
was up one percent from a year earlier and up
15 percent from two years earlier. Beef cow
slaughter was up 7.6 percent from 12 months
earlier and up 25 percent from 24 months ear-
lier. Producers are reducing the cow herd, but
our ability to calculate the rate of decline is not
very good.

Corn prices in the futures market hit $8 per
bushel this week. Feeder cattle prices continue
to be pushed lower by the high feed prices.

For Oklahoma City this week, feeder steers
and heifers were steady to $3 per cwt lower than
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a week earlier. Steer and heifer calves were
S$1-3 per cwt lower with some unweaned
calves $4-5 per cwt lower.

The prices for medium and large frame
number one steers by weight groups at
Oklahoma City this week were: 400-500
pounds $113-123.50 per cwt, 500-600
pounds $110-112 per cwt, 600-700-pound
calves $98-107.50 per cwt, 600-700-pound
yearlings $107.50-112 per cwt, 700-800
pounds $105-108.25 per cwt and 800-1,000
pounds $97-108.75 per cwt.

The fed cattle cash market was slower devel-
oping this week than last week even with 114
thousand head changing ownership in the ne-
gotiated market through Thursday. The
weighted average price for live fed cattle through
Thursday for the five-market area at $93.85 per
cwt was up $0.73 per cwt from a week earlier.
The weighted average carcass price for negoti-
ated cattle through Thursday for the five-market
area at $149.85 per cwt was up $2.95 per cwt
from seven days earlier.

Wholesale beef prices Friday morning showed
Choice beef at $159.12 per cwt, up $2.68 per
cwt from last week. Select beef at $153.66 per
cwt was up $1.53 per cwt from a week earlier.

Based on trade estimates the number of cattle
on feed June 1 was below a year earlier for the
second month in a row. The estimates are that
placements during May were down 9.6 percent
and marketings during May were up 1.7 percent
from 12 months earlier.

Slaughter this week under Federal Inspection
was estimated at 694 thousand head, down 0.9
percent from a year earlier.

The cattle on feed report for June 1 came in a
little more positive than the trade reports. The
number on feed June 1 was down 4.1 percent,
the trade estimates average was for a 2.8 per-
cent decline. Placements on feed during May
were down 11 percent, the trade estimate were
for a 9.6 percent decline. Fed marketings were
up 2.6 percent and trade expected the number
marketed would be up 1.7 percent. A




